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MINUTES

SAVANNAH STATE UNIVERSITY FACULTY SENATE

September 6, 2011
Members present: Dozier, Sarhan, Andreou, Arora, Bentley, Cox, Dolo, Faries, Ide, Jamison, Kawasha, McClain, Metts, O’Brien, Ouandlous, Reddick, Silberg, Singh, Sivapatham, Smith, St. Mark, Taylor, Yoon, Yount
Guests: Agata, Berry, Brown, Clark, Fayoyin, Gardner-Martin, Jolley, Jordan, Mosley, Myers, Schroeder
I. The meeting was called to order by Dr. Dozier at 4:08 with a quorum present.  
II. Dr. Dowling asked that the agenda be revised to include only the swearing in of new Senators and the election of new officers. Dr. Myers said that the revised Faculty Handbook should also be on the agenda. Dr. Reddick added that the Senate should elect a new chair and alternate chair for the Board of Review and a faculty representative to the President’s Budget Committee. 

Dr. Dozier asked if Senators had had a chance to read the proposed revised Handbook, to which Dr. Myers pointed out that it had been distributed electronically. Dr. Dozier had not had a chance to read it herself. Dr. Bentley asked whether a new Committee on Committees would be approved. Dr. Dowling replied that the Committee on Committees is to be nominated by the Executive Committee, but a new Executive Committee had not been elected yet, so the Committee on Committees would be brought to the floor at the next meeting.

Dr. Alemayehu said that the Handbook is the most important document on campus, so the Senate should start to consider it. After only a few hands went up when Senators were asked if they had read the revised Handbook, Dr. Dozier suggested taking up the Handbook at a later time, perhaps in a called meeting. Dr. Chambers added that too often in the past the Senate has approved documents without fully reviewing them.
IIII. New Senators were sworn in by Dr. Dozier.

IV. The election of officers began with Dr. Dozier explaining her high expectations for Senate officers. They need to be ready to accept their responsibilities and be of the highest integrity. They should see the Senate as inclusive, open to faculty, staff, and students. The Senate, she said, is a place to discuss and act on the critical areas of academics. She reminded the body that the Vice President for Academic Affairs is a Senator, and that she expects other Vice-Presidents and Deans to attend as well.

Because she is not listed as a member of the Executive Committee, she will not attend their meetings unless invited. The Executive Committee sets the agenda for meetings. It should accept committee reports without changing them. When issues are on the agenda that involve staff members, they should be asked to attend the meetings.

Dr. Dozier reminded the body that we are One SSU. The Executive Committee should work collectively for the good of the entire University, without allowing personal issues to create obstacles. She is looking forward to a wonderful year of doing the business of the institution, not fighting battles. The body should select forward-thinking colleagues to serve as officers.
For the position of Vice-Chair, Dr. Dowling was nominated and accepted; Dr. Metts, Dr. Jamison, Dr. Kawasha, and Dr. Taylor declined nominations. Dr. Singh moved to close the nominations, and the motion was accepted. Dr. Dowling said that the focus of the university should be on students, and that if the faculty stands as one, it can have what it needs to serve the students. He added that in his work on the Faculty Affairs his focus has been on following rules. In reply to a comment from Dr. Chambers about the importance of academic freedom, Dr. Dowling said that academic freedom gives the right to make comments within one’s field of expertise, but not to say anything about anyone. Dr. Bentley moved to elect Dr. Dowling by acclamation, and the motion passed.

After an explanation of the duties of Corresponding Secretary, Dr. Metts was nominated, a motion to close nominations passed, and she was elected by acclamation.

For Recording Secretary, Professor O’Brien accepted the nomination after Professor Bentley and Dr. Reddick declined nominations. He was elected by acclamation.

For Parliamentarian, Dr. McClain accepted the nomination; Dr. Arora, Dr. Singh, Dr. Dolo, Dr. Cox, and Dr. Yount declined. She was elected by acclamation.

For Logistics Officer, Dr. Yount declined, and Dr. Dolo accepted the nomination and was elected by acclamation.

Dr. Dozier swore in the new officers.

V. Two representatives to the Budget Committee needed to be selected before the next scheduled Senate meeting. Dr. Alemayehu and Dr. Brown declined nominations, while Dr. Yount and Dr. Arora accepted. Nominations were closed on those two names.
For the Board of Review, the Senate was to select a chair and an alternate chair. Dr. Dozier explained that the positions are important, so the choices should be taken seriously. The position is open to tenured faculty with a one-year term. Dr. Singh was nominated as chair, and nominations were closed on his name. For alternate chair, three names were placed in nomination: Dr. Maynor, Dr. St. Mark, and Dr. Berry. After ballots were distributed, collected, and counted, Dr. Maynor and Dr. St. Mark were tied. In a run-off, Dr. Maynor was elected. Because she was not present to accept, the body agreed that if she declined, Dr. St. Mark would serve as alternate chair.

VI. In the President’s report, Dr. Dozier said Regent Potts would visit campus the next day, and that Hank Huckaby, the new chancellor of the University System of Georgia, would be visiting campus on the afternoon of September 29th.  The ribbon-cutting for the stadium and the new student center will be on that day, though the student center will open on September 16th.  Chancellor Huckaby will meet with various groups, and some faculty will be invited to a luncheon with him. Dr. Dozier also discussed the importance of faculty attendance at athletic events, including the home football game on October 1st, and other student activities. She has been visiting alumni chapters throughout the state and beyond, including Chicago, and has found SSU graduates to have been very successful.
VII. Announcements: Mr. Steffen, University Counsel, pointed out that because the Rock and Roll Marathon would pass by campus on November 5th, it would be a good opportunity for publicity for the University. Students will man water stations.
Dr. Jordan stated that the campus community should support our athletes.

Dr. Clark, Vice President for Student Affairs, reported that enrollment exceeds 4500 students, including 1594 first-year students. The first Open Campus of the year is October 15th.

Dr. Sarhan said that his office is working with students who still have financial problems to try to help them pay their university bills. Dr. Dozier added that faculty should try to help students graduate more quickly. They cannot live here forever.
Dr. Bentley said that student organizations are putting together programs, including one for Constitution Day on September 15th.

Ms. Fayoyin, Library Director, announced that the library had been given a Success Story designation.

VIII. The meeting was adjourned.

Submitted by Dr. Michael Schroeder, ex-Recording Secretary
